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Memorandum
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File #: 18-00077 City Council 2/8/2018

LEGISLATIVE ACTION ITEM

SPONSOR: City Council Vice President Sherri F. Myers

SUBJECT:

PLACEMENT OF FISH HATCHERY AT BRUCE BEACH ON AUGUST 2018 PRIMARY BALLOT

RECOMMENDATION:

That City Council place an item on the August 2018 Primary Ballot bringing the Fish Hatchery at Bruce Beach
to a referendum vote.

HEARING REQUIRED:   No Hearing Required

SUMMARY:

As a result of the Deepwater Horizon Oil Spill and related response actions, the public's access to, and
enjoyment of, natural resources along Florida's panhandle was denied or severely restricted. In April 2011, the
Natural Resource Trustees (Trustees) and BP Exploration and Production, Inc. (BP) entered into the Framework
Agreement for Early Restoration Addressing Injuries Resulting from the Deepwater Horizon Oil Spill
(Framework Agreement). Pursuant to the process articulated in the Framework Agreement, the Florida Fish
and Wildlife Conservation Commission (FWC) requested to lease a parcel of land at the Port of Pensacola or a
parcel of land most commonly known as "Bruce Beach", to be used as a fisheries, habitats, and education,
research and restoration facility. The project would enhance and/or increase the public's use and enjoyment of
natural resources, helping to offset adverse impacts to such uses caused by the Spill and related response
activities.

At the June 20, 2011 special meeting of the City Council held to discuss the FWC request, the Council voted
unanimously to authorize the Mayor to enter into lease negotiations with FWC for the Bruce Beach location for
the Gulf Coast Marine Fisheries Hatchery and Enhancement Center (Center). Based on that decision, the
Trustees approved the project for negotiation with BP. Those negotiations resulted in the Center being included
among the 44 projects included in the Draft Programmatic and Phase III Early Restoration Plan that was
published in December 2013.

On May 8, 2014, City Council authorized the Mayor to execute a lease agreement with FWC for the Bruce
Beach property for the purpose of developing the Center. The approval of the lease was preceded by an open,
deliberative and democratic process that included multiple opportunities for public input at the federal, state
and local level. In reliance on that lease, five states, six federal agencies and BP approved the project for
inclusion in Phase III of the Deepwater Horizon Oil Spill Early Restoration process and filed project
stipulations in court. The Trustees allocated $18,793,500 from the Early Restoration Fund to FWC to be used
for the rehabilitation of Bruce Beach and the design and construction of the Center. The money also provides
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for the rehabilitation of Bruce Beach and the design and construction of the Center. The money also provides
five years of operation and maintenance costs. After five years, operation and maintenance costs will be the
responsibility of FWC for an additional twenty-five years.

After the lease was approved, eight public meetings were held to provide input on such things as site design,
building aesthetics, the cultural significance of the site, and complementary conservation and educational
programming. Those meetings culminated on December 8, 2016 with the unanimous approval by City Council
of the site plan for the Center.

Questions have been raised as to the best use of the Bruce Beach property as it relates to the continued desire to
house a Fish Hatchery at this location. With Council’s approval, this matter will be brought to the voters for a
determination.

PRIOR ACTION:

June 20, 2011 - City Council authorized the Mayor to enter into lease negotiations with the Florida Fish and
Wildlife Conservation Commission for the Bruce Beach location for the Florida Gulf Coast Marine Fisheries
Hatchery and Enhancement Center.

May 8, 2014 - City Council authorized the Mayor to execute a lease agreement with the Florida Fish and
Wildlife Conservation Commission for the property commonly known as “Bruce Beach” for the purpose of
developing the Gulf Coast Marine Fisheries Hatchery and Enhancement Center.

December 8, 2016 - City Council conducted a quasi-judicial hearing and approved the Waterfront
Redevelopment District Site Plan for the Florida Fish and Wildlife Conservation Commission Gulf Coast
Marine Fisheries Hatchery and Enhancement Center to be located at 453 West Main Street.

FUNDING:

N/A

FINANCIAL IMPACT:

None

STAFF CONTACT:

Don Kraher, Council Executive

ATTACHMENTS:

None

PRESENTATION:     No
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